JIZHE DU Will China's emotional youth choose violence again in the face of educational and employment anxieties? A blogpost inspired by *Though I Am Gone*

1. Introduction

In August 2023, the Chinese Government released a shocking statistic: the urban unemployment rate among Chinese citizens between the ages of 16 and 24 had reached 21.3 percent (BBC NEWS, 2023), which is so bad that it is roughly the same as the rate across the Middle East on the eve of the Arab Spring (ILO, 2011). This has led many young people to complain about the lack of hope for their future, arguing that opportunity for education and employment is full of inequality. (Wakabayashi et al., 2022).

The CCP is well aware of the ability of the educated and unemployed youth population in the big cities to challenge its authority. In the middle of the last century, China's economic crisis, caused by the disaster of the Great Leap Forward and the loss of Soviet aid, led to the graduation of the first generation of urban baby boomers into a deteriorating job market (CASS, 2011). The children of officials were assigned satisfying jobs, while the children of ordinary people lacked sufficient urban jobs (Yu, 1967). In 1966, Mao Zedong launched the Cultural Revolution, which released young people's dissatisfaction with the meaninglessness of education in schools and the unfairness of the jobs assigned by schools (Bu, 2008). The emotional youth were encouraged to participate in violent attacks against the education system that resulted in the deaths of at least 2 million innocent people (Xi & Jin, 1996). (*Note: The Cultural Revolution was a full-scale political movement, and this blog selects only one aspect of its use by youth to attack inequality of opportunity in education and employment*).

Today, some people are worried that the Cultural Revolution will happen again (Peng, 2022). President Xi Jinping has reinforced the cult of the individual and enhanced emotional propaganda for young people (Cook, 2019), which is similar to what Mao Zedong did before he launched the Cultural Revolution (Bu, 2008). This is compounded by the emotional agitation of young people in education and employment, as 'The Second Generation' of officials, the rich, and scholars have outstanding advantages in education and employment opportunities. In the era of globalization, once youth violence returns, it will not only affect the stability of China but also bring panic to the world's economic flows and political security. There is therefore a need to assess whether this is really possible and how it will affect China and the world.

But are things the same as they were sixty years ago? Before analyzing it, a lively option would be to first introduce the documentary <u>'Though I am Gone' directed by Hu Jie</u>. This documentary introduces Bian, the first educator to be publicly beaten to death during the Cultural Revolution, through the memories of those around her.

2. 'Though I am Gone'

The swear-filled paper, which was put up by students at the time who broke into Bian's home, is the representative one of all the papers shown in the documentary. The text reads, *'It's the working people's world now, and we're going to kill you since you've infringed on our interests'*. In fact, Bian did not consciously infringe on anyone's interests and was merely carrying out the orders of her leaders in her educational duties. However, she was considered by her students to be 'counter-revolutionary' in education, emphasizing 'learning first' rather than 'politics first'. Students felt that the stress on marks meant creating inequity in education and employment opportunities and disconnecting from labor practices, which was contrary to their interests and the ideology of Mao Zedong.

The shocking abuse then began. Her husband and colleagues described a group of schoolgirls dressed as the military who beat her with sticks until she died. Her body was covered in blood, with many holes and broken ribs. Her husband documented her body with a camera, but it was probably unwise to put it in this blog because it was too horrible for the public.

Notably, the documentary is from the perspective of the victim throughout, without the perpetrator. Being from the victim's point of view means that group youth violence is vividly shown in contrast to tiny individuals. Thanks to Bian's husband's recordings via camera at that time, these memories can remain forever. However, these memories seem to be forgotten by the perpetrators. Director Hu (2008) points out that it was not that he intentionally didn't include the perpetrators in the documentary, but that they refused to appear in it. It's not just that Bian, a victim, didn't get an apology but was selectively forgotten, it's that the stories of all the victims of the Cultural Revolution were selectively forgotten.

This kind of selective forgotten implies a rewriting of history. In recent years, some young people only remember that the Cultural Revolution appears to have swept away inequalities in education and employment while forgetting the deaths of many living beings (Wang, 2016). This opens up the possibility of their choosing violence again.

3. To 'Tang-Ping' or to Violent Attack?

Although many of the conditions in today's China are highly similar to those in China before the Cultural Revolution, under the strict control of the Party, Chinese youth seem to have embarked on an alternative solution, 'Tang-Ping' (lying flat). This means that the

individual rejects the social pressures and grand narrative to over-study, over-work, and overachieve, just choosing to enjoy the moment (Chen, 2021). The reasons why violent attacks are not possible will be critically assessed next.

The first difference is the attitude of the youth towards the state. In 'Though I am Gone', despite their complaints about the education system, young people have great faith in Mao and his propaganda. However, today's CCP nationalist propaganda poses a risk of self-denial. The youth are pessimistic about their life prospects, feeling betrayed in their patriotic sentiments (Yu, 2021). Three-year COVID-19 restrictions drained momentum from an economy already reeling from a collapse in the property market (Bradsher, 2023). The narrowing prospects have betrayed the expectations of a generation of young people who were told that they could have better employment and a stronger China by studying hard. The truth now is that employment inequity is increasing, not decreasing.

The second difference is the attitude of CCP towards the youth. Unlike Mao Zedong, who wanted youth violence, Xi Jinping prefers social stability (Zhao, 2023). CCP cracked down on youth protests, both offline events and online comments, in ways ranging from restricting personal freedom to blocking online accounts (Carter, 2021). Meanwhile, new technologies such as facial recognition, widely available security cameras, and mobile phone tracking have given governments greater ability to monitor the actions and thoughts of individuals (Qian et al., 2022). This has compelled young people to abandon the idea of violent action and adopt moderate forms of resistance. 'Tang-Ping' (lying flat) is this type of new option for young people.

'Tang-Ping' (lying flat) is somewhat analogous to passive resistance. That reminds the concept of 'Weapons of the Weak' proposed by Scott (1985), which means that people resist by idling themselves away in daily lives in the face of a powerful state. The Chinese emotional youth now rebel against being turned into tools of production and consumption, against the injustice of education and employment caused by the officials, and against all the coercion and discipline that authority imposes on their bodies and minds (Ye, 2022). They achieve their goals by not over-educating, not working overtime, not believing the state's propaganda, and not having children (Chen, 2021). The images below are some of the emojis about 'Tang-Ping' that have gone viral among young people, showing the comfort of lying flat and the rejection of the outside world.



Although 'Tang-Ping' (lying flat) is an alternative to violent attacks for young people to release their emotions, this is not guaranteed to be sustainable. On the one hand, the Chinese government is trying to minimize the spread of comments about 'Tang-Ping' on the Internet (Chen, 2021). On the other hand, the youth are systematically pushed to stand up in social competition (Ye, 2022). It is impossible to imagine how emotional youth will release their emotions if they lose the opportunity to 'Tang-Ping', but this 'cold war' between youth and the state is likely to continue in the wake of the economic crisis, the inequality of education and employment opportunities and the intensification of the Party's power.

4. Conclusion

By understanding the employment opportunities for educated youth in China, a huge emotional crisis is presented. In using a documentary to review the violent attacks of youth in the Cultural Revolution, the similarities and differences between the past and the present are compared. Today's youth have to choose 'Tang-Ping' as an alternative to violent attacks, but it is hard to say that it is guaranteed to be sustainable. The cold war between an increasingly dissatisfied youth and a ruthless, insecure government will keep going, which will determine not only China's political path but also its economic future.

5. References

BBC NEWS. (2023) *China suspends youth unemployment data after record high*. [online] Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-66506132 (Accessed: December 7, 2023).

International Labour Organization. (2011) *Youth unemployment in the Arab world is a major cause for rebellion*. [online] Available at: https://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-ilo/missionand-objectives/features/WCMS_154078/lang--en/index.htm (Accessed: December 7, 2023).

Daisuke Wakabayashi, Claire Fu, Isabelle Qian, Amy Chang Chiene. (2022) *Even as China Eases Covid Rules, Some Youths Still Fear a Grim Future*. [online] Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2022/12/10/business/china-protests-students-jobs.html (Accessed: December 7, 2023).

Chinese Academy of Social Sciences. (2011) Archives of Labour Employment and Income Distribution in China (1958-1965). Beijing: Chinese Financial & Economic Publishing House.

Yu Luoke. (1967) *On Class Origins (or Chu-Shen Lun in Chinese)*. [online] Available at: https://www.marxists.org/chinese/reference-books/minjian-1966-1976/05.htm (Accessed: December 7, 2023).

Bu Weihua. (2008) 'Smashing the Old World': Havoc of the Chinese Cultural Revolution (1966-1968). Hong Kong: The Chinese University Press.

Xi Xuan and Jin Chunming. (1996) *A Brief History of the Cultural Revolution*. Beijing: History of Chinese Communist Party Publishing House.

Peng Lifa. (2022) *Guide to Protest*. [online] Available at: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/ Beijing_Sitong_Bridge_protest (Accessed: December 7, 2023).

Sarah Cook. (2019) *The Chinese Communist Party's Latest Propaganda Target: Young Minds*. [online] Available at: https://thediplomat.com/2019/04/the-chinese-communist-partyslatest-propaganda-target-young-minds/ (Accessed: December 7, 2023).

Hu Jie and Zhang Jieping. (2008) '*Reflecting on the Cultural Revolution, we have not yet come out of the shadow': Interview with Hu Jie.* [online] Available at: https://chin adigitaltimes.net/space (Accessed: December 7, 2023).

Wang Chenyu. (2016) *China's Youth Education Lacks Reflection on the Cultural Revolution*. [online] Available at: https://www.zaobao.com.sg/special/report/politic/cnpol/story20160519618851 (Accessed: December 7, 2023).

Elsie Chen. (2021) *These Chinese Millennials Are 'Chilling'(Tang-Ping) and Beijing Isn't Happy*. [online] Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2021/07/03/world/asia/chinaslackers-tangping.html (Accessed: December 7, 2023).

Yu Liang. (2021) 'The Genealogy and Ecology of the Little Pink and the Future of China's Youth', *Beijing Cultural Review*, 2021(5), pp.98-108.

Keith Bradsher. (2023) *China's Banks and Property Sector Threaten a Growing Economy*. [online] Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2023/11/07/business/imf-china-financi al-stability.html (Accessed: December 7, 2023).

Zhao Chaofeng. (2023) 'Social Stability is the Precondition for National Strength', *People's Daily*, 2023/03/17, pp.9.

Cindy Carter. (2021) *Being 'Invited to Tea' and Hearing the Police Read Aloud Your Tweets*. [online] Available at: https://chinadigitaltimes.net/2021/10/translation-spilling-the-t ea-about-being-invited-to-tea-and-hearing-the-police-read-aloud-your-tweets/ (Accessed: December 7, 2023).

Isabelle Qian, Muyi Xiao, Paul Mozur and Alexander Cardia. (2022) *Four Takeaways From a Times Investigation Into China's Expanding Surveillance State*. [online] Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2022/06/21/world/asia/china-surveillance-investigation.html (Accessed: December 7, 2023).

James C. Scott. (1985) *Weapons of the Weak: Everyday Forms of Peasant Resistance*. New Haven: Yale University Press.

Ye Juanli. (2022) 'Lying Flat and Changes of its Concept', *Journal of Guangzhou University* (Social Science Edition), 21(4), pp.64-72.